

Norwegian University of Life Sciences

## Master's Thesis 2023 60 ECTS

The Faculty of Environmental Sciences and Natural Resource Management (MINA)

# Identifying Valuable Habitat Types for *Pipistrellus* bat species in Norwegian Boreal Forests

Jenna Katrina Fairchild Master of Science in General Ecology

## Acknowledgements

This thesis marks the conclusion of my master's degree in Ecology at the Faculty of Environmental Science and Natural Resource Management (MINA), at the Norwegian University of Life Sciences (NMBU).

I would like to express my utmost gratitude to my supervisors Katrine Eldgegard and Reed McKay for their unlimited support, advice, and feedback throughout the process of this thesis. Their guidance has been invaluable, and I have learnt so much from them both. Thank you for pushing me out of my comfort zone and helping me to develop skills that will undoubtedly contribute to my future within ecology.

I would also like to thank Frøya Rakvaag and Mathilde Klokkersveen Thomle for their constructive feedback and continuous moral support throughout this journey; Fano Grydeland for helping me overcome roadblocks with R; Kia Karina Tahmin for her constant comradery over the last two years; and Sangkoret Noe Gansk Annet for providing endless fun and distractions. Finally, a special thank you goes to Endre Eiklid (and the emotional support chickens), for his unwavering support during the writing of this thesis. Thank you for believing in me when I didn't believe in myself, I could not have done this without you.

Jenna Fairchild

14<sup>th</sup> June 2023

Ås, Norway

## Abstract

**1.** Bats are a substantial component of the forest vertebrate community and provide numerous ecosystem services. Although protected in Norway, bats still face threats to their habitat due to intensive forestry but are rarely considered in forest management plans. Generally, little is known about bat-habitat relationships in Fennoscandian boreal forests, and scientific studies from Norway are particularly scarce. *Pipistrellus* species are especially interesting in regard to their habitat use, as although classified as edge-space foragers, they display substantial echolocation plasticity, meaning that they are able to hunt and manoeuvre in both cluttered environments and open spaces.

**2.** The goal of this study was to explore characteristics of habitat more highly selected by *Pipistrellus* spp. bats within Norwegian boreal forests. It examines; (1) whether the amount of *Pipistrellus* spp. acoustic activity, i.e., commuting, feeding, and social behaviour, varies between different boreal forest sub-habitats, and (2) how *Pipistrellus* spp. activity i.e., commuting, feeding and social behaviour, is influenced by forest stand density.

**3.** Data was collected at 12 boreal forest sites in south-eastern Norway during May and June 2021. Sites were classified as "mixed" coniferous-deciduous forests and were located along a forest density gradient. *Pipistrellus* spp. activity was assessed through non-invasive monitoring using acoustic bat detectors, and passes were manually analysed to identify species and behaviour (feeding, commuting, and social). Activity was compared between three different sub-habitats: (1) forest gaps and (2) interior forest at ground-level, and in the (3) forest canopy. Stand level forest density was measured using the total number of stems as a proxy.

**4.** Among the monitored sites, there was substantial variation in levels of *Pipistrellus* spp. acoustic activity, and across all sites, *P. pygmaeus* was the dominant species identified. Forest gaps displayed the highest amount of both feeding, and social behaviour, whilst the forest interior displayed the least. All habitats displayed low levels of social behaviour. Forest density was negatively correlated with commuting and feeding passes in both forest gaps and the forest interior, although an apparent positive correlation was displayed in the forest canopy.

**5.** The findings of this study indicate that boreal forests with a more natural dynamic, which contain gaps and a more heterogenic structure, are more valuable habitat for Norway's *Pipistrellus* spp. than dense, homogenous forest stands. This has implications for future bat conservation decisions in both Norway and other Nordic countries, particularly in regard to forest management practices. Increasing the number of forest gaps, whilst managing and maintaining those that already exist, will likely greatly benefit *Pipistrellus* spp. populations.

## Table of Contents

1	Intr	roduction	.1
2	Me	thods	.4
	2.1	Study Area	.4
	2.2	Study Species	.5
	2.3	Acoustic Monitoring	.8
	2.4	Forest Structure Measurements	10
	2.5	Acoustic Analysis	10
	2.	5.1 Manual Identification	11
	2.6	Data Preparation	12
	2.7	Statistical Analysis	12
	2.	7.1 Relationship Between Habitat type and Behaviour	13
	2.	7.2 Relationship Between Forest Density and Behaviour	13
3	Res	sults	15
	3.1	Pipistrelle Acoustic Activity	15
	3.2	Influence of Habitat Type	18
	3.3	Influence of Forest Density on Feeding Behaviour	21
	3.4	Influence of Forest Density on Commuting Behaviour	23
4	Dise	cussion	25
	4.1	Influence of Habitat Type on <i>Pipistrellus</i> spp. Activity and Behaviour	25
	4.2	Modifying Influence of Forest Density on Behaviour	27
	4.3	Pipistrellus Species Activity and Among-sites variation	28
	4.	3.1 Limitations of Acoustic Monitoring	31
5	Ma	anagement Implications	32
6	Ref	ferences	33
7	Appendices		

#### 1 Introduction

The intensive management of Norwegian boreal forests is of particular concern for the country's bat populations. Throughout Norway, approximately 91 percent of productive forests are managed via clear-cutting (Bartlett et al., 2020) which typically occurs every 70 – 110 years (NIBIO, 2021). Forests with a (near) natural dynamic are heterogenic and structurally complex, and as such, provide varied 3D habitat containing numerous ecological niches capable of supporting many bat and bird species (Bouvet et al., 2016). Clear-cutting, however, simplifies forest structure and species composition, creating dense and homogenous even-aged stands (Esseen et al., 1997; Savilaakso et al., 2021). In Norway's southern regions, these habitat alterations are particularly pertinent, as previously mixed deciduous-coniferous forests have become dominated by the economically important Norway spruce (*Picea abies*). As spruce trees are planted at especially high concentrations and thinning is not common practice (Allen et al., 2020), the forest density increases associated with clear-cutting are compounded, along with Spruce's monodominance within the landscape.

Constituting 25 percent of the country's terrestrial mammalian taxa, all of Norway's bat species are associated with forests (Artsdatabanken, 2021), which provide important resources for roosting and foraging (Dietz & Kiefer, 2016). As such, increases in forest density, and the resultant decreases in structural complexity, are likely to reduce habitat suitability for many of these species, leaving them vulnerable to population declines (Frey-Ehrenbold et al., 2013; Jung et al., 2012; Milne et al., 2006). Indeed, more than half of Norway's bats are considered threatened by the Norwegian National Red List, and all those considered "Critically Endangered" are forest specialists (Artsdatabanken, 2021). It is therefore important to identify which forest structure types are most valuable to bat species living within Norwegian boreal forests, to better inform management decisions and protect populations.

Members of the *Pipistrellus* genus are good research candidates in this regard. As edge-space foragers, *Pipistrellus* species primarily hunt around the edges of vegetation and buildings (Denzinger & Schnitzler, 2013), capturing and consuming small dipteran insects on the wing via aerial hawking (Bartonička et al., 2008; Kalko, 1995; Krüger et al., 2014; Vaughan, 1997). They also, however, exhibit considerable echolocation plasticity, and are thus able to forage

1

and manoeuvre both in more cluttered environments, and open spaces (Kalko & Schnitzler, 1993). Additionally, *Pipistrellus* spp. are particularly reliant on tree microhabitats for roosting, which modern forestry has significantly reduced (Borkin et al., 2011). Increasing knowledge of what constitutes valuable habitat for these species is therefore particularly interesting, however, little research exists on the genus within boreal forests. As such, it is important to find out more about their relationships with habitat in order to prevent population declines.

As bats provide many key services which contribute to important environmental processes and help to maintain ecosystem stability (Beilke & O'Keefe, 2023; Jones et al., 2009; Vilas, 2016), their conservation is essential. In Norway, despite their protected status and the challenges they face from habitat degradation and fragmentation, bats are severely underrepresented in both research and conservation efforts and are rarely considered in forest management plans. This is also true throughout Fennoscandia, and most studies concerning bat species found in Norway have been conducted outside of the Nordic region. Due to the unique environmental conditions, it cannot be assumed that the conclusions of studies on conspecific bat species from mainland Europe and the U.K. can be applied to Norwegian populations. Region-specific research and bat monitoring strategies are therefore necessitated, to best ensure their conservation.

One approach commonly used to survey bats is passive acoustic monitoring. In this noninvasive method, bioacoustic detectors are deployed and automatically record ultrasonic bat vocalisations. This approach allows for the collection of large datasets with comparative ease, whilst also being relatively cost-effective, and easier to conduct within forest habitats than traditional techniques such as mist-netting (Froidevaux, et al., 2014). Bats are volant and highly mobile such that they also occupy a 3D space. Nevertheless, most studies deploy just one bioacoustic detector per site, and few have sampled different sub-habitats within the same forest location (Collins & Jones, 2009; Froidevaux et al., 2014). The deployment of multiple bioacoustic detectors within these different environments, however, allows for a more comprehensive view of both bat activity, and how the community utilises forest habitats. Additionally, the majority of studies tend to either disregard behaviour, counting any bat activity as simply a "bat pass", or exclude passes containing feeding and social behaviour entirely from analysis. Observations of feeding behaviour, however, are a better indicator of valuable habitat than purely "activity" or commuting behaviour (echolocation only) (Kusch et al., 2004; Scott et al., 2010), as individuals could merely be passing through the area on their way to more important sites.

The aim of this study was to ascertain how the foraging, commuting (echolocation only), and social activity of *Pipistrellus* spp. within Norwegian boreal forests is affected by forest density, and to identify features of valuable foraging habitat. The research questions were:

- 1. Does the amount of *Pipistrellus* species acoustic activity i.e., commuting, feeding, and social behaviour, vary between different forest foraging habitats?
  - a. Comparing the amount of observed behaviour between Open, Interior, and Canopy habitats for *Pipistrellus* spp.
- 2. How is the frequency of pipistrelle acoustic activity i.e., commuting, feeding and social behaviour, influenced by forest stand density?
  - a. Relating plot-level forest density proxies within different habitat types with the number of *Pipistrellus* spp. passes observed containing (i) commuting behaviour, (ii) feeding behaviour, and (iii) social behaviour.

## 2 Methods

### 2.1 Study Area

This study was conducted within the Ås and Nordre Follo regions of Viken county in southeastern Norway (Figure 1a), between 14<sup>th</sup> May – 14<sup>th</sup> September 2021. Within the research area, boreal forests cover the majority of undeveloped land (Statistisk Sentralbyrå, 2022), in which Norway spruce (*Picea abies*) and Scots pine (*Pinus sylvestris*) are the dominant canopy species (NIBIO, 2023). This area was targeted due to its ease of access to the Norwegian University of Life Sciences (NMBU).

Based on remote sensing data obtained from a combination of SR16 forest resource maps (Astrup et al., 2019) and AR5 land resource maps (1:5000 scale) (Ahlstrøm et al., 2019), 12 non-protected, mixed coniferous-deciduous boreal forest sites were selected (Figure 1b). Chosen sites were comparable across several metrics, including age, height, productivity, and dominant canopy species. Productivity (site index) was defined as the dominant height in meters at 40 years of age (Eid, 2001). During the selection process, only sites that were older than 50 years, with canopy heights greater than 5 m, and productivity above 7, were considered.



**Figure 1.** Maps denoting the location of the study area within Norway (A), and each of the 12 study sites (B). Map (A) sourced from Kartverket (2022), map (B) created using the Leaflet package (Graul, 2016) in R Studio (R Core Team, 2021; RStudio Team, 2020). For site coordinates, see Appendix Table A1, and for a map labelled with site numbers, see Appendix Figure A1.

All sites were located within a 40 km<sup>2</sup> area and were at least 1 km apart, with a maximum distance between any two sites of 17 km. To mitigate edge effects, each site had a buffer distance of approximately 50 m to the forest edge and bodies of water. Age and stand density per hectare were calculated from SR16 map data using model 3 from Eid (2001). Sites were manually selected across a stand density gradient (predicted number of trees per hectare), representing low, medium, and high density, proportional to mixed forest densities found within the study area. Manual site selection also allowed for the assessment of site accessibility, as well as the habitat's suitability for bats.

Within each site, three distinct habitat types were monitored: Open, Interior, and Canopy, following suggestions from Froidevaux et al. (2014). Open habitat plots were situated in areas with forest gaps that were open to the sky. Interior habitat plots were in areas where the forest was dense, whilst still conducive to detector deployment. Canopy habitat plots sampled the forest canopy and were associated with Interior habitat plots. At each site, all habitat plots were located approximately 30 m apart to avoid recording duplication.

#### 2.2 Study Species

Norway is home to 11 recorded species of bat (Table 1), all of which belong to the family of insectivorous microbats, *Vespertilionidae*. Each of Norway's bat species are present in one or more of the nation's southern counties, although more than half are currently classified as threatened by the Norwegian National Red List (Artsdatabanken, 2021) (Table 1). Throughout the rest of their European ranges, all but 1 of these species are classified as of "Least Concern" (IUCN, 2022) (Table 1).

This study focusses on members of the *Pipistrellus* genus, including *Pipistrellus pygmaeus* and *Pipistrellus nathusii*. Both *P. pygmaeus* and *P. nathusii* are common European species with overlapping continental ranges, although *P. pygmaeus* is less widespread (Dietz & Kiefer, 2016). In Norway, both species can be found throughout the southern regions, as far North as Trøndelag county (Artsdatabanken, 2021). Both *P. pygmaeus* and *P. nathusii* are described as predominantly migratory, typically spending the summer months in northern breeding habitats, before moving southwards to hibernation areas in the autumn (Jones & Froidevaux,

2020; Russ, 2020). Observations have, however, been made of *P. pygmaeus* throughout the winter in Norway's southwest (Frafjord, 2021), indicating that at least some of the population remains year-round. Due to the lack of knowledge surrounding population numbers of *P. nathusii* in Norway, the species was previously "Vulnerable" on the Norwegian National Red List (Henriksen & Hilmo, 2015). In 2021, however, their status was changed to "Near Threatened" due to known breeding populations in neighbouring countries (Eldegard et al., 2021).

**Table 1.** Norway's bat species and their current conservation status according to the Norwegian National Red List (Artsdatabanken, 2021), and The IUCN Red List (IUCN, 2022). Asterisks (\*) indicate this study's target species. Abbreviations: Least Concern (LC), Near Threatened (NT), Vulnerable (VU), Endangered (EN), Critically Endangered (CR).

Taxonomic Name	Common Name	Status (Red List 2021)	Status (IUCN)
Myotis brandtii	Brandt's bat	LC	LC
Myotis mystacinus	Whiskered bat	LC	LC
Myotis daubentonii	Daubenton's bat	LC	LC
Myotis nattereri	Natterer's bat	CR	LC
Plecotus auritus	Brown long-eared bat	LC	LC
Barbastella barbastellus	Western barbastelle	CR	NT
Pipistrellus pygmaeus*	Soprano pipistrelle bat	LC	LC
Pipistrellus nathusii*	Nathusius's pipistrelle	NT	LC
Eptesicus nilssonii	Northern bat	VU	LC
Vespertilio murinus	Parti-coloured bat	NT	LC
Nyctalus noctula	Common noctule bat	EN	LC

It is possible that a third *Pipistrellus* species, *Pipistrellus pipistrellus*, could also be present in Norway. Due to their similar morphology and echolocation structure (Montauban et al., 2021), *P. pipistrellus* and *P. pygmaeus* are difficult to distinguish from one another and were once thought to be the same species. Only after a number of studies were published supporting their differentiation via a variety of metrics (Rachwald et al., 2016), were the two separated in 1999 (Jones & Barratt, 1999). The first instance in which *P. pygmaeus* was described as a distinct, cryptid species, however, did not occur until 2003 (International

Commission on Zoological Nomenclature, 2003). Given the cryptic differences between *P. pipistrellus* and *P. pygmaeus* and the overlap in their habitat use and range (Russ, 2021), it is therefore possible that a Norwegian population exists. In order to ascertain this, however, genetic sampling of *Pipistrellus* spp. across Norway would be necessitated. Whilst the possibility of *P. pipistrellus* occurrences within the study area are therefore acknowledged, the best information available excludes them from the study population.

*Pipistrellus* spp. are predominantly cavity roosters, making their homes in a variety of small holes and openings. In forest habitats, common roost sites include underneath sloughing bark, in tree holes, and in vertical splits (Jones & Froidevaux, 2020; Russ, 2020). Not all potential roost sites are suitable, however, and roost trees have been found to be consistently tall with large diameters at breast height (DBH), situated in forest stands with high snag densities and open canopies (Kalcounis-Rüppell et al., 2005). Due to intensive forest management practices and land use changes, the number of suitable natural roost sites has been reduced, and many of western Europe's cavity roosting bat species now rely on manmade structures (Dietz & Kiefer, 2016; Kunz & Fenton, 2005). The roosts of *Pipistrellus* spp. can therefore be found underneath the cladding of buildings, in wall cavities and cracks, and in attic spaces, as well as in both bat and bird boxes (Dietz & Kiefer, 2016; Jenkins et al., 1998; Jones & Froidevaux, 2020; Michaelsen et al., 2014; Russ, 2020).

Foraging guilds are one way of categorising insectivorous bats, based on their suitability for foraging in differing levels of clutter (Denzinger & Schnitzler, 2013). One application of foraging guilds is to separate bats within a community into long-, medium-, and short- range echolocators. Medium range echolocating (MRE) species (such as *Pipistrellus* spp.) are those which utilise echolocation well adapted to flying at forest edges and tend to have calls where the most energy is used between 30 kHz – 50 kHz (Frey-Ehrenbold et al., 2013; Froidevaux et al., 2014). The echolocation of *Pipistrellus* spp. also displays considerable plasticity, allowing individuals to change their call characteristics to better suit their surroundings. When echolocating in more cluttered environments, the peak frequency (the frequency at which the amplitude is greatest within the call, FP) of *Pipistrellus* spp. vocalisations will increase, and the inter-pulse interval will decrease, whilst in more open environments, the opposite is true (Kalko & Schnitzler, 1993; Kalko, 1995; Pye, 1980; Russ, 2021). As such, although the preferred foraging locations for *P. pygmaeus* and *P. nathusii* are riparian and riparian

woodland habitats (Jones & Froidevaux, 2020; Russ, 2020), they can also be found in a range of different environments (Rachwald et al., 2016).

#### 2.3 Acoustic Monitoring

Acoustic monitoring was conducted using Song Meter Ultrasonic Bioacoustics Recorders (SM4-BATFS) (hereby referred to as detectors) fitted externally with cardioid directional ultrasonic microphones (SMM-U2). In cases of equipment failure where microphones needed to be replaced and no SMM-U2 microphones were available, detectors were fitted with omnidirectional ultrasonic microphones (SMM-U1). Detectors were programmed to begin recording one hour before sunset, and to cease recording one hour after sunrise. Sunrise and sunset were calculated by the detectors automatically each day based on their GPS location. Recording was triggered by non-ambient, ultrasonic sound activity (for detector settings see Appendix Table A2).

At each of the 12 sites, three detectors were deployed, one in each of the surveyed habitat types. In the Open and Interior habitats, detectors were deployed at ground level by securing them to 1.5 m tall wooden poles, staked 20 cm into the ground (Figure 2a, 2b). To improve recording quality while accounting for differences in habitat type, Open habitat detectors were positioned at least 5 m away from cluttered vegetation, whilst Interior habitat detectors were positioned at least 2 m away from cluttered vegetation. SMM-U2 microphones were deployed at the top of the wooden poles, positioned pointing upwards towards the sky. SMM-U1 microphones were positioned at an approximate 45-degree angle, oriented toward the most open space in the plot, and away from clutter. Canopy detectors were deployed in trees with branches suitable for pulley systems, and where it was possible to reduce vegetation clutter around the microphone whilst still sampling the sites typical canopy. Detectors were attached to chosen trees at breast height (Figure 2c) whilst microphones were hoisted into the canopy via a rope pulley system (Appendix Figure A2). To attach microphones to the detectors, 50 m microphone extension cables were used. All Canopy habitat detectors were placed approximately 30 m from ground level detectors to prevent recording duplication as much as possible. Each detector was locked shut using a combination padlock, and informative signs were placed to deter public interference.



**Figure 2.** Deployment setup for SM4-BATFS acoustic bat detectors and SMM-U2 microphones at each of the three surveyed habitat types. (A) Interior habitat (B) Open habitat (C) Canopy habitat.

Regular maintenance checks were required throughout the season to ensure equipment functionality and monitor for any technical issues. These checks were performed every 2-3 weeks from deployment until retrieval and were generally carried out by a team of two individuals. During maintenance checks, a standard checklist procedure was followed. Field crews checked each detector's time and date, remaining battery voltage, and available memory card space, and performed microphone calibration tests. All equipment was also checked to ensure that it remained securely in place and had not been disturbed. Batteries and equipment were replaced as necessary, and memory cards were collected and replaced periodically throughout the season depending on the level of site activity.

At every visit a datasheet was filled out for each detector, with information pertaining to the maintenance carried out, and status of the deployed equipment. Retrieved SD cards were checked against the datasheets, and unique SD card ID numbers were recorded at each new deployment. Once all sites had been visited, all information was manually transferred to the projects main Daily Progress Report (DPR). This allowed all team members easy, digital access to datasheets, and provided a backup for the information should the physical sheets become damaged in the field.

#### 2.4 Forest Structure Measurements

A number of forest structure measurements were collected within a 100 m<sup>2</sup> radius at each of the 36 detector sites (3 in each of the 12 study sites), using both remote sensing data and infield measurements. The main metric used as a proxy for forest density was the number of stems with a DBH of > 5 cm, counted within the circular 100 m<sup>2</sup> plot, including live and dead trees as well as snags (Appendix Table A3). Other proxies for forest density were; (1) ground cover, estimated through visual inspection of vegetation, which was then categorised (No, Sparse, Intermediate, Full, Lush), and converted to a score of 1-5; (2) relascope sum, sampled from the centre of each 100 m<sup>2</sup> radius plot, using a relascope; (3) Basal area (BA), calculated by measuring all tree species with a DBH of > 5 cm (living and dead) to establish the average area of each habitat plot occupied by tree stems, expressed per unit of land area (100 m<sup>2</sup>); and finally (4) predicted number of trees per hectare, calculated using model 3 from Eid (2001), with basal area and crown cover data taken from SR16 forest resource maps (Astrup et al., 2019).

#### 2.5 Acoustic Analysis

Acoustic data was processed from its raw format (.wav files) into standardised bat passes using Kaleidoscope Pro Analysis Software (Wildlife Acoustics, 2022). In this study, a bat pass was characterised as a 5 second triggered recording, processed in Kaleidoscope Pro (Wildlife Acoustics, 2022) to filter noise and estimate species. A 5 second minimum recording was chosen as it allowed bat activity to be quantified in a more cluttered environment, and made recorded bat passes more comparable. For species estimates, Kaleidoscope Pro's automatic classifier "Bats of Europe" (Wildlife Acoustics, 2022) was employed. This classifier matches patterns in recorded files with those from its own database in order to estimate bat species, with identifications limited to taxa found throughout Europe. Included species were further constrained within the classifier to include only those found within Sweden and Norway (Appendix Table A4). The software, however, has limited accuracy, thus, automatic IDs were used only as a baseline, and manual analysis was also conducted. To enable the software to distinguish between bat vocalisations and other noise as much as possible, the signal parameters in Appendix Table A5 were used. Once the raw acoustic data had been processed, passes identified by the automatic classifier as *P. pygmaeus, P. nathusii, P. pipistrellus, Nyctalus noctula*, and *Nyctalus leisleri*, along with those categorised as "No ID", were manually analysed and verified through visual inspection in Kaleidoscope Pro (Wildlife Acoustics, 2022). These species IDs were chosen for manual analysis as they were the most likely to contain passes of target species. Those identified as "No ID" were passes in which the automatic classifier recognised bat activity but was unable to make a species determination. Conducting manual acoustic analysis also enabled the identification of passes containing multiple individuals of different species, as well as behaviour; neither of which is possible using the automatic classifier. During manual analysis, each pass was categorised based on three main behavioural groups: commuting, feeding, and social. If a pass contained only echolocation, it was categorised as "commuting", however if it contained feeding buzzes or social calls, it was labelled as "feeding" or "social" respectively. If a pass contained both feeding and social behaviour, it was identified as both.

#### 2.5.1 Manual Identification

The target species of this study, *P. pygmaeus* and *P. nathusii*, both produce frequency modulated quasi-constant frequency (FMqCF) vocalisations (Appendix Figure A3a), which can be acoustically identified to the species level using several diagnostic parameters. These include FP, inter-pulse interval, and the start and end frequency of vocalisations. In this study, the main parameter used was FP. Typically, echolocation produced by *P. pygmaeus* has an FP range of between 49.8-64.1 kHz, whilst for *P. nathusii*, it is between 35.5-46.1 kHz (Russ, 2021).

Feeding behaviour was assessed in each *Pipistrellus* spp. pass. When *Pipistrellus* spp. capture prey, their echolocation signals change, and they produce a characteristic three-stage vocalisation (Appendix Figure A3b). The three stages are searching, approaching, and a terminal feeding buzz, over which time signal duration decreases and repetition rate increases (Surlykke et al., 2003). In order to be counted as a feeding buzz, a bat pass had to clearly display all three stages.

*Pipistrelle* spp. produce a range of social calls which vary considerably in their sonographic structure and are categorised as Types A, B, C, and D (Pfalzer & Kusch, 2003). Both Types A

and B are only produced at the roost by stationary individuals, whereas Types C and D are produced during flight (Götze et al., 2020). Of the flight calls, Type C are typically used by one individual whilst flying in tandem to promote cohesion, whereas Type D are used by males in sexual advertisement and agonistic behaviours, as well as in competition during foraging (Appendix Figure A3c) (Barlow & Jones, 1997; Budenz et al., 2009; Chaverri et al., 2018; Götze et al., 2020; Pfalzer & Kusch, 2003; Springall et al., 2019). Although similar, social calls produced by *P. pygmaeus* and *P. nathusii* can be differentiated due to their structural variability (Jahelková et al., 2008; Middleton et al., 2014; Middleton, 2006). In this study, only Types C and D social calls were identified as social behaviour.

#### 2.6 Data Preparation

In preparation for statistical analysis, data was aggregated for night, per detector, per behaviour, per species, using the statistical programme R studio (R Core Team, 2021; RStudio Team, 2020). To create one dataset, the individual .csv files for each of the 36 detector sites were merged. During this process, the data was checked for any duplicate files, and all passes which did not contain target species were removed. In order to compare between all sites, the period containing the least equipment failures was chosen for analysis. This was between 14<sup>th</sup> May – 28<sup>th</sup> June 2021. For passes which contained multiple bat species or behaviours, each distinct ID was added to the dataset as a separate pass. Following this, any remaining non-target species were removed, before merging with forest inventory and SR16 map data. The dataset was then aggregated to night, centring the day at midnight rather than noon. As there were nights where the detectors were deployed and active, but no passes were recorded, it was necessary to manually insert zero-activity nights in order to obtain a complete dataset for the target period.

#### 2.7 Statistical Analysis

All data was analysed in R Studio (R Core Team, 2021; RStudio Team, 2020). To ensure the accuracy of regression results, multicollinearity between forest density variables was investigated (Appendix Figure A4). If a variable was found to have a Generalised Variance

Inflation Factor (GVIF) of above 5, it was not used during statistical modelling. All terms included in exploratory analyses had GVIFs under 1.4, indicating low multicollinearity.

The data was also checked for zero-inflation using the R package "DHARMa" (Hartig, 2022), which was found to be extremely high (90 %) (Appendix Figure A5). This was due to many observation bouts containing zero bat passes. It was therefore necessary to model all relationships using Generalised Linear Mixed Models (GLMM's) fitted with a zero-inflated negative binomial distribution. This allowed for the statistical distinction between "true zeros" and "excess zeros" within the data, accounting for over-dispersal. GLMMs were created using the R package "glmmTMB" (Brooks et al., 2017).

#### 2.7.1 Relationship Between Habitat type and Behaviour

To investigate the relationship between habitat type and behaviour, the GLMM formula used was:

#### Bat passes ~ Habitat + Behaviour + Habitat : Behaviour + (1 | Site)

The response variable, "Bat passes", described the number of *Pipistrellus* spp. passes per night, per habitat type at each of the 36 detector sites. "Habitat" and "Behaviour" were the explanatory variables. "Habitat" contained the three different habitat types monitored; Open, Interior, and Canopy, whilst "Behaviour" contained the three bat behaviour categories identified; commuting, feeding, and social. Site number was added as a random effect, to account for the non-independence of observations. After fitting the GLMM, a Type III Wald Chi Square Test was conducted to explore whether the number of *Pipistrellus* spp. passes containing each behaviour was significantly different across habitat types. To obtain the estimated marginal means (EMMs), the R package "emmeans" (Lenth, 2023) was used.

#### 2.7.2 Relationship Between Forest Density and Behaviour

Depending on behaviour identification, *Pipistrellus* spp. passes were organised into three subsets: commuting, feeding, and social. This allowed for the assessment of the effect of

forest density on each behaviour type individually. Due to the low number of passes containing social behaviour, however, it was not possible to conduct statistical analysis for this category. After exploratory analyses, number of stems was chosen as the proxy for forest density, as this variable had the strongest relationship with bat activity.

To examine the effect of forest density on feeding behaviour, the final GLMM formula used after model selection was:

#### Feeding passes ~ Habitat + Number of Stems + Habitat : Number of Stems + (1 | Site)

To examine the effect of forest density on commuting behaviour, the final GLMM formula used after model selection was:

#### Commuting passes ~ Habitat + Number of Stems + Habitat : Number of Stems + (1 | Site)

The response variables, "Feeding passes" and "Commuting passes", described the number of *Pipistrellus* spp. passes per habitat type at each of the 12 sites, over the duration of the target period which displayed feeding and commuting behaviour respectively. "Habitat" and "Number of stems" were the explanatory variables, and site number was added as a random effect. A Type III Wald Chi Square test was conducted for each model to explore whether the number of passes containing each behaviour across habitat types was significantly affected by forest density (number of stems). Graphical model validation was then carried out to check that the statistical models provided an adequate fit to the data. Diagnostic plots were produced through manual code and the R package "DHARMa" (Hartig, 2022).

## 3 Results

## 3.1 Pipistrelle Acoustic Activity

Over 45 sampling nights, 166,809 bat passes were recorded across the 36 detector sites. A total of 48,177 passes were manually analysed, of which 16,447 were identified as *Pipistrellus* spp. Just under 98 percent (16,080 passes) were produced by *P. pygmaeus* (PIPY), whereas 0.1 percent (17 passes) were produced by *P. nathusii* (PINA). The remaining 2 percent (350 passes) were identified as a member of the *Pipistrellus* genus; however, species level identification was not possible. They were therefore labelled with the species code "MR1".

Between sites, observed levels of *Pipistrellus* spp. activity varied (Figure 3a), as did the relative abundance of passes by each species (Figure 3b). Overall, the most *Pipistrellus* spp. activity was recorded at Site FF08, and the least at Site FF10. This was also true of *P. pygmaeus*; however, the species' relative abundance was highest at Site FF12 and lowest at Site FF04. *P. nathusii* was most active at Site FF09, however, the species made up the greatest percentage of passes at Site FF10. The largest number, and highest relative abundance, of MR1 passes were recorded at Site FF04.



**Figure 3.** The distribution (A), and proportionate distribution (B) of manually identified *Pipistrellus* spp. passes across the 12 sites. Abbreviations: *Pipistrellus pygmaeus* (PIPY), *Pipistrellus nathusii* (PINA), Unidentified *Pipistrellus* species (MR1). Plots created using the package, ggplot2 (Wickham, 2016) in R Studio (R Core Team, 2021; RStudio Team, 2020).

Owing to the scarcity of *P. nathusii*, it was not possible to perform statistical analysis to ascertain habitat use for each of the target species individually. The raw data, however, suggests that *P. pygmaeus*, *P. nathusii* were most active in Open habitat (Figure 4). *P. pygmaeus* (Figure 4a) was least active in Interior habitat, where the fewest number of MR1 passes were also recorded (Figure 4b), whilst *P. nathusii* (Figure 4c) was least active in Canopy habitat. Due to the small number of observations produced by *P. nathusii*, however, it is not possible to reliably identify trends in the species habitat use, and it is highly likely that those observed here are affected by random variation.



**Figure 4.** The total number of passes observed per habitat type over the duration of the study (31 nights) manually identified as (A) *P. pygmaeus* (B) *P. nathusii*, and (C) MR1. Due to the extreme differences in the quantity of passes recorded for each species, the Y-axes have been adjusted to fit the data. Plots were created using ggplot2 (Wickham, 2016) in R Studio (R Core Team, 2021; RStudio Team, 2020).

### 3.2 Influence of Habitat Type

The interaction between habitat type and *Pipistrellus* spp. behaviour was statistically significant (P = < 0.0001) (Table 2), implying that behaviour was influenced by habitat type. Between the three behaviours monitored, the relative difference displayed amongst habitat types varied (Figure 5). For all behaviours, activity levels were highest in Open habitat. Interior habitat displayed the lowest activity levels of both commuting and feeding behaviours, whereas levels of social behaviour were equally low in both Interior and Canopy habitat. The relative difference in behavioural activity levels between habitat types was greatest for commuting behaviour, and smallest for social behaviour.

**Table 2.** Results of a Type III Wald Chi-square test to assess the interaction between the number bat passes and habitat type. The response variable was the number of *Pipistrellus* spp. passes observed per site over the duration of the study (31 nights). The predictor variables were habitat (Open, Interior, and Canopy), and behaviour (commuting, feeding, and social), and site number was added as a random effect to account for non-independence. For summary output tables with Type III Z-test results, see Appendix Table A6.

Variables	Chisq	Df	Pr(>Chisq)
Intercept	1.4393	1	0.2302
Habitat	20.8955	2	2.901e-05
Behaviour	343.7432	2	< 2.2e-16
Habitat:behaviour	54.0795	4	5.065e-11



**Figure 5.** Estimated relationship between *Pipistrellus* spp. behaviour (commuting, feeding and social) with boreal forest habitat type (Open, Interior, and Canopy), based on results of the Type III Wald Chi-square test in Table 2.

The EMMs for each behaviour (Figure 6) show that the confidence intervals for commuting behaviour were extremely wide across all three habitat types. Contrastingly, feeding and social behaviours displayed very narrow confidence intervals, although both behaviours showed more variability in Open and Canopy habitats than in Interior habitat.



**Figure 6.** Estimated Marginal Means (EMMs) of *Pipistrellus* spp. behaviour (commuting, feeding, and social) in each of the three habitat types (Open, Interior, and Canopy), and the associated 95% confidence intervals.

## 3.3 Influence of Forest Density on Feeding Behaviour

The interaction between forest density (number of stems) and habitat type was statistically significant (P = 0.005705) (Table 3), indicating that the effect of habitat type on feeding behaviour varied depending on forest density (number of stems). Forest density had a clear negative influence on feeding behaviour, which was most pronounced in Open habitat, but also evident in Interior habitat (Figure 7). In Canopy habitat, however, there is a slight positive influence of forest density.

**Table 3.** Results of a Type III Wald Chi-square test to assess the relationship between feeding behaviour (the number of *Pipistrellus* spp. passes containing feeding buzzes), habitat type, and forest density (number of stems). The response variable was the number of *Pipistrellus* spp. passes observed per habitat type over the duration of the study (31 nights). The predictor variables were habitat type and number of stems, and site number was added as a random effect to account for non-independence. For summary output tables with Type III Z-test results, see Appendix Table A7.

Variables	Chisq	Df	Pr(>Chisq)
Intercept	4.4878	1	0.034137
Habitat	11.5179	2	0.003154
Number of stems	2.9962	1	0.083459
Habitat : Number of stems	10.3327	2	0.005705



**Figure 7.** Predicted relationship between forest density (number of stems) and *Pipistrellus* spp. feeding behaviour (number of passes containing feeding buzzes). The predicted relationship is displayed using solid lines, whereas the transparent polygons represent the 95% confidence intervals. Predictions are based on the Type III Wald Chi-square test in Table 3.

## 3.4 Influence of Forest Density on Commuting Behaviour

The degree to which commuting behaviour was influenced by habitat type was also dependent on forest density (number of stems), as the interaction between habitat type and forest density (number of stems) was statistically significant (P = 0.002352) (Table 4). In Open habitat, forest density had a strong negative influence on commuting behaviour, which was also observed in Interior habitat to a lesser extent. In Canopy habitat, however, forest density had an apparent positive influence (Figure 8).

**Table 4.** Results of a Type III Wald Chi-square test to assess the relationship between the number of *Pipistrellus* spp. commuting passes, habitat type, and number of stems. The response variable was the number of *Pipistrellus* spp. passes observed per habitat type over the duration of the study (31 nights). The predictor variables were habitat type and number of stems, and site number was added as a random effect to account for non-independence. For summary output tables with Type III Z-test results, see Appendix Table A8.

isq	Df	Pr(>Chisq)
149	1	0.190346
5116	2	3.515e-05
843	1	0.024144
1051	2	0.002352
	<b>sq</b> 149 5116 843 1051	sq         Df           149         1           5116         2           843         1           1051         2



**Figure 8.** Predicted relationship between forest density (number of stems) and Pipistrellus spp. commuting behaviour (number of commuting passes). The predicted relationship is displayed using solid lines, whereas the transparent polygons represent the 95% confidence intervals. Predictions are based on the Type III Wald Chi-square test, in Table 4.

#### 4 Discussion

This study revealed a strong association between habitat type and *Pipistrellus* spp. activity, i.e., commuting, feeding and social behaviour, within Norwegian boreal forests. The findings suggest that Open habitat was the most favourable for *Pipistrellus* spp. activity and displayed the highest levels of feeding and commuting behaviours. Conversely, Interior habitat was the least favourable, and displayed the lowest number of feeding and commuting behaviours. Whilst social behaviour was found to follow similar trends in Open habitat, no clear influence was observed in Interior habitat. Canopy habitat was not utilised to a high extent for any behaviour. Forest stand density (number of stems) was also found to have a modifying influence on activity; negatively influencing feeding and commuting behaviours in Open and Interior habitat, whilst having an apparent positive influence in Canopy habitat. Among sites, large variation was evidenced in activity levels, and *P. pygmaeus* was the dominant species recorded across all sites.

#### 4.1 Influence of Habitat Type on *Pipistrellus* spp. Activity and Behaviour

*Pipistrellus* spp. activity, i.e. commuting, feeding and social behaviour, was influenced by habitat type. Open habitat generally showed higher utilization compared to Interior habitat, consistent with previous studies (Bartonička & Řehák, 2004; Ciechanowski, 2015; Erasmy et al., 2021; Jung et al., 2012; Kusch et al., 2004; Rachwald et al., 2016; Tena et al., 2020). Across all habitat types, commuting behaviour was the predominant behaviour identified, with the highest number of passes observed in Open habitat, and the lowest in Interior habitat. As *Pipistrellus* spp. are known to move between habitat patches utilising forest edges (Racey & Swift, 1985; Verboom & Huitema, 1997; Verboom & Huitema, 2010), this implies that they may use Open habitat in a similar way, whilst avoiding navigation through Interior habitat (Kusch et al., 2004). Forest gaps are therefore likely to improve habitat connectivity for *Pipistrellus* spp. by facilitating their movement through the landscape. There is, however, high variability in the estimated means for commuting behaviour, indicating the influence of other important factors in addition to habitat type.

Compared with Interior habitats, the amount of *Pipistrellus* spp. feeding behaviour was also markedly increased in Open habitat, further confirming the value of forest gaps. Food is a

limiting factor for bat populations (Kusch et al., 2004; Zahn et al., 2006), and *Pipistrellus* spp. activity has been found to increase in relation to higher densities of dipteran insects (Morris et al., 2010). Typically, forest gaps display increased insect abundances compared with the forest interior (Horn et al., 2005; van Hoesel et al., 2019) due to the higher heterogeneity of 3D structures, and the resultant increase in niche opportunities and insect diversity (Grüebler et al., 2008). Combined with their classification as edge-space, forest gaps are therefore likely to be extremely attractive to *Pipistrellus* spp., as suggested by the high number of feeding behaviours observed in Open habitat.

Although utilised more than Interior habitat, Canopy habitat was not exploited to a large extent, supporting the findings of Plank et al. (2012). The amount of feeding behaviour observed was much lower than in Open habitat, which, given the forest canopy's abundance of insects (Floren et al., 2022; Maguire et al., 2014), and classification as edge-space (Kalko et al., 2008), is somewhat unexpected. In U.K. forests, it has been found that *Pipistrellus* spp. are more active below 30 m (Collins & Jones, 2009), however, the average canopy height within the research area was 23.4 m (Appendix Table A9) (NIBIO, 2023). That *Pipistrellus* spp. also experience high mortality at wind turbine sites (Rydell et al., 2010) further supports that they can, and do, utilise heights within and above the canopy in other areas. There are several potential explanations for the low levels of commuting and feeding behaviours observed. These include high wind speeds (Verboom & Spoelstra, 1999; Verboom & Huitema, 2010), predator avoidance (Lima & O'Keefe, 2013; Verboom & Spoelstra, 1999), niche partitioning between hetero-specifics (Arnett et al., 2007), and temporal shifts in insect abundance (Ruchin & Esin, 2021).

Following the trends observed for commuting and feeding behaviours, social behaviour was found to be highest in Open habitat, although contrastingly, no variance was displayed between Interior and Canopy habitats. Types C and D social calls are known to correlate with increased bat activity (Budenz et al., 2009) and are used only in the presence of conspecifics (Barlow & Jones, 1997; Budenz et al., 2009; Götze et al., 2020; Springall et al., 2019). As such, the small level of variance in activity levels between Interior and Canopy habitat may not have been enough to illicit an increase in social behaviour. This is supported by the low levels also displayed in Open habitat. As this study took place outside the main breeding periods for both *P. pygmaeus* and *P. nathusii* (Bartoničková et al., 2016; Jones & Froidevaux, 2020; Russ, 2020),

26

Type D social calls were also likely limited to those produced in defence of foraging patches rather than in association with mating activity. Social behaviour may, therefore, display altered trends at different times throughout the season such as during mating, or when juveniles become volant and there is an increased need for in-flight cohesion.

#### 4.2 Modifying Influence of Forest Density on Behaviour

Feeding behaviour displayed a negative correlation with the number of stems in both Open and Interior habitats, although this was far more pronounced in Open habitat. This suggests that as forest density increases, habitat value for Pipistrellus spp. decreases, in line with general assessments of bat activity (Humes et al., 1999; Loeb & O'keefe, 2006). Although morphologically adapted to foraging and manoeuvring in higher levels of clutter (Norberg et al., 1997), Pipistrellus spp. are intolerant when it comes to overlapping echoes. In cluttered environments, they will only locate and pursue prey from which the returning echoes are distinct from those of environmental clutter, and their own echolocation (Kalko & Schnitzler, 1993). As such, although insect abundances increase in more cluttered habitat (Kalcounis-Rueppell & Brigham, 1995), foraging in these environments likely becomes less attractive for Pipistrellus spp., especially if more open areas are available nearby. This is further reinforced by the strength of the estimated relationship between forest density and feeding behaviour in Open habitat. With increased number of stems, feeding behaviour was quickly diminished, likely due to a reduction in canopy gap size, and thus the benefits that they provide. This is supported by the findings of Ford et al. (2005) which links smaller forest gaps with decreased activity of forest bat species.

Commuting behaviour showed a similar decrease in association with forest density both in Open and Interior habitat, implying a preference by *Pipistrellus* spp. for flying in less cluttered spaces. This may be due to the increased energy expenditure required to manoeuvre through clutter, which is particularly pertinent for the study period when females would have been either pregnant or lactating (Jones & Froidevaux, 2020; Russ, 2020). It can therefore be reasonably conjectured that in the presence of more cluttered habitats, that *Pipistrellus* spp. find alternate routes through which to travel, such as above the treetops, in order to conserve energy. It is also likely that denser forests provided less suitable roost habitats (KalcounisRüppell et al., 2005; Perry et al., 2007), and as such, fewer individuals pass through these areas each night. At higher number of stems, the confidence intervals in Open habitat for both feeding and commuting behaviours were extremely wide, indicating high levels of uncertainty in the estimated relationship. This was likely an artefact of few observations, as limited Open habitat plot types had a high number of stems.

In contrast to the trends observed in Open and Interior habitat, in Canopy habitat there was an apparent positive influence of forest density on commuting and feeding behaviours. This lends support the notion that at increased forest densities *Pipistrellus* spp. will utilise the space just above the treetops, rather than manoeuvring through clutter. Although this is the most likely explanation for the estimated relationship, it may also be possible that with increased numbers of stems, *Pipistrellus* spp. are able to utilise the canopy edge-space more effectively. *Pipistrellus* spp. are known to be less active in areas exposed to high winds (Verboom & Spoelstra, 1999), and thus the addition of stems within the canopy strata may act as a wind buffer, whilst increasing foliage cover may also afford greater protection from avian predators (Lima & O'Keefe, 2013).

#### 4.3 *Pipistrellus* Species Activity and Among-sites variation

Throughout the research area, extreme variation between activity levels of *P. pygmaeus* and *P. nathusii* were observed, as anticipated. Whilst *P. pygmaeus* is one of Norway's most abundant bat species, historically, observations of *P. nathusii* have largely been confined to the species' migration periods in the spring and autumn (Eldegard et al., 2021). Recently, however, increased summer observations have been noted in the country's southern regions (Artsdatabanken, 2023), lending credence to this study's findings of the species during May and June. This is particularly interesting when considered in light of evidence suggesting a recent increase in *P. nathusii*'s continental range (Lundy et al., 2010) and northern activity (Kotila et al., 2023). The low numbers of *P. nathusii* passes recorded (n = 17), however, still suggests vagrant individuals rather than a summer population, which is supported by the fact that all individuals captured during the breeding season in Norway have been adult males (Eldegard et al., 2021). Additionally, it has been found that during the maternity period, when juveniles are not yet volant, high densities of flying individuals can cause *P. pygmaeus* to use

frequencies as low as 44 kHz (Montauban et al., 2021). There is, therefore, some uncertainty attached to the classification of passes identified as *P. nathusii* in this study.

The small number of passes (n = 350) which were unable to be identified to the species level displayed FPs between 46.2 - 49.7 kHz, fitting with *P. pipistrellus* echolocation. In 2007 the species was identified in Stavanger in Norway's southwest through expert analysis of acoustic recordings (Størkersen et al., 2010), although further verified instances have not been documented. It may still be possible, however, that a Norwegian population has been overlooked, and vocalisations misidentified (Michaelsen, 2015). *P. pipistrellus* has known populations in southern Sweden, Denmark, and Scotland (IUCN, 2022), thus, their presence in Norway is not implausible, especially in light of climate-induced species range expansions (Chen et al., 2011). Given the plasticity of *Pipistrellus* genus echolocation and the lack of evidence in favour of a Norwegian population, however, it is most reasonable to assume that these unidentified passes were produced by either *P. pygmaeus* or *P. nathusii*. It has been found that in the absence of *P. pipistrellus*, *P. pygmaeus* will occupy their acoustic niche, producing calls characteristic of their congeneric species (Montauban et al., 2021).

Among the study sites, huge variation in the number of recorded passes was observed. At some sites, activity was extremely low, for instance at Site FF10, where just 22 *Pipistrellus* spp. passes were recorded. Of the locations monitored, this site was situated the closest to a major road, and farthest away from a large freshwater source. As *P. pygmaeus* actively selects riparian habitat (Davidson-Watts & Jones, 2006; Davidson-Watts et al., 2006; Nicholls & A. Racey, 2006), and *Pipistrellus* spp. have been found to select habitat further away from roads (Loeb & O'keefe, 2006), this lack of activity can likely be attributed to the availability of more suitable habitat nearby. In contrast, observations at Site FF08 were more than 3 times higher than at the next most active location, the most reasonable explanation for which is the presence of a nearby roost. During lactation (June – July), *P. pygmaeus* females have been found to return to their nursery roosts approximately 3.7 times per night (Bartonička et al., 2012), with colonies comprising of anywhere between 20 – 650 individuals (Jones & Froidevaux, 2020).

The extreme level of among-site variation illustrates the importance of monitoring sufficient sites during bat surveys, to best represent populations and build the most accurate picture

possible of their status and habitat use. All study sites were manually assessed and determined to be good quality potential bat habitats, thus the level of variation observed implies nuanced, species-specific habitat selection (Kusch & Schmitz, 2013). As *Pipistrellus* spp. are known to roost switch frequently throughout the season (Bartonička et al., 2012), many sites may experience changes in activity levels during different periods. Short-term monitoring of too few sites is therefore likely to misrepresent *Pipistrellus* spp. populations, and lead to incorrect assessments of habitat value.

In terms of bat monitoring programmes, under-representation can lead to the incorrect assumption that within certain areas, some species do not occur. In such instances, anthropogenic activities are not obliged to take such species into account, and potentially vulnerable populations may face increased threats to their habitat. Similarly, over-representation of bat species with high-conservation status may lead to masking of population declines for "common" species and hinder the implementation of necessary conservation measures. As different bat species utilise 3D habitats in different ways, employed monitoring strategies therefore need to take species-specific variations into consideration, and employ appropriate long-term monitoring of various forest sub-habitats, in multiple locations. Due to the increased accessibility of acoustic bat detectors, long-term, broad scale, coordinated studies are feasible, as demonstrated by Kotila et al. (2023).

Traditionally, threatened species have been the primary focus for conservation biologists, however, declines of previously "common" species is of growing concern. One of the characteristic species of the Fennoscandian boreal forest is the willow tit (*Poecile montanus*). Whilst classified as of "Least concern" in 2015 by the Norwegian National Red List, the species is now listed as "Vulnerable" due to a drastic decline in population numbers, with similar trends in Sweden and Finland (Artsdatabanken, 2021). This illustrates the importance of conservation strategies for all species, even those that are considered "common", and confirms the importance of regular monitoring initiatives. The decline in willow tit abundance is especially pertinent to bat conservation due to their occupancy of similar ecological niches. As such, the threats that have resulted in the willow tits decline are also likely to threaten many of Norway's bats. As Norwegian bat monitoring programmes are still severely lacking, information gathered on insectivorous forest birds could therefore provide insights which may positively impact bat conservation and management decisions.

30

#### 4.3.1 Limitations of Acoustic Monitoring

Although passive acoustic monitoring is an extremely valuable survey method, it does come with limitations. Due to the nature of echolocation, detectability varies between species and habitats, based on vocalisation frequencies, and the amount of clutter present (Dietz & Kiefer, 2016). Low intensity, high frequency calls, for instance, travel shorter distances than high-intensity, low frequency calls (Lawrence & Simmons, 1982), whilst higher levels of clutter are progressively effective at blocking sound waves. Variance in microphone sensitivity may also result in reduced detectability, although using current technology this is unavoidable (Adams et al., 2012; Agranat, 2014; Frick, 2013; Kunberger & Long, 2023). In order to represent the most complete picture possible of bat activity, detector placement is therefore a key consideration (Frick, 2013).

When dealing with large datasets, automatic classifiers can be helpful tools, however their accuracy varies and does not compare to trained human analysts (Russo & Voigt, 2016). Of the passes automatically identified as *Pipistrellus* spp. in this study, 1,162 were manually identified as "noise" as they did not contain bat activity. In order to obtain reliable identifications, manual analysis is therefore necessitated, however, accuracy is still never guaranteed due to human error. Factors such as the environmental conditions, the presence of con- and hetero- specifics, and the level of ambient noise, can all affect recording quality, complicating species level identification. In the case of *Pipistrellus* spp., different environments also provoke changes in echolocation structure (Kalko & Schnitzler, 1993; Kalko, 1995; Pye, 1980; Russ, 2021), which, when combined with a poor-quality recording, can result in misidentification.

## 5 Management Implications

By studying species-specific sub-habitat relationships within the same forest location, responses to structural changes within these environments may be better understood and predicted. With the prevalence of intensive production forestry in Norway this is especially important, as large-scale habitat alterations are frequent within the landscape. The findings of this study show that boreal forests with a more natural dynamic, containing canopy gaps and a more heterogeneous structure, are valuable habitat for *Pipistrellus* spp. populations. Whilst many would argue that the space between forests and clear-cuts could provide beneficial forest gaps, research has found that due to foraging strategy diversity among bat species, clear-cuts can have both positive and negative impacts (Patriquin & Barclay, 2003). Smaller forest gaps, however, have been evidenced to benefit both open-adapted, and clutter adapted bat species (Loeb & O'Keefe, 2011). Promoting forest gaps within production forests, and maintaining and managing those that already exist, could therefore help to maintain bat species richness both in Norway, and throughout Fennoscandia.

## 6 References

- Adams, A. M., Jantzen, M. K., Hamilton, R. M. & Fenton, M. B. (2012). Do you hear what I hear? Implications of detector selection for acoustic monitoring of bats. *Methods in Ecology and Evolution*, 3 (6): 992-998. doi: 10.1111/j.2041-210x.2012.00244.x.
- Agranat, I. (2014). Detecting Bats with Ultrasonic Microphones. Understanding the effects of microphone variance and placement on detection rates: Wildlife Acoustics.
- Ahlstrøm, A. P., Bjørkelo, K. & Fadnes, K. (2019). *AR5 Klassifikasjonssystem: Klassifisering av arealressurser*. NIBIO Bok, vol. 5: NIBIO. Available at: <u>https://nibio.brage.unit.no/nibio-</u> <u>xmlui/bitstream/handle/11250/2596511/NIBIO\_BOK\_2019\_5\_5\_v2.pdf?sequence=7&isAllo</u> <u>wed=y</u>.
- Allen, I., Micky, G., Antón-Fernández, C. & Astrup, R. (2020). A stand-level growth and yield model for thinned and unthinned managed Norway spruce forests in Norway. *Scandinavian Journal of Forest Research*, 35 (5-6): 238-251. doi: 10.1080/02827581.2020.1773525.
- Arnett, E. B., Huso, M. M. P., Reynolds, D. S. & Schirmacher, M. (2007). *Patterns of preconstruction bat activity at a proposed wind facility in northwest Massachusetts. An annual report submitted to the Bats and Wind Energy Cooperative*. Austin, Texas, USA: Bat Conservation International.
- Artsdatabanken. (2021). Norsk rødliste for arter 2021. Available at: <u>https://www.artsdatabanken.no/lister/rodlisteforarter/2021</u> (accessed: 28.04). Artsdatabanken. (2022). Artsohonnessioner. trollflaggermus. Available at:
- Artsdatabanken. (2023). Artsobservasjoner, trollflaggermus. Available at: <u>https://www.artsobservasjoner.no/ViewSighting/ViewSightingAsMap?storedSearchCriterias</u> <u>=7534208</u> (accessed: 08 05).
- Astrup, R., Rahlf, J., Bjørkelo, K., Debella-Gilo, M., Gjertsen, A.-K. & Breidenbach, J. (2019). Forest information at multiple scales: development, evaluation and application of the Norwegian forest resources map SR16. *Scandinavian Journal of Forest Research*, 34 (6): 484-496. doi: 10.1080/02827581.2019.1588989.
- Barlow, K. E. & Jones, G. (1997). Function of pipistrelle social calls: field data and a playback experiment. *Animal Behaviour*, 53 (5): 991-999. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1006/anbe.1996.0398</u>.
- Bartlett, J., Rusch, G. M., Kyrkjeeide, M. O., Sandvik, H. & Nordén, J. (2020). Carbon storage in Norwegian ecosystems (revised edition). NINA Report 1774b. Norwegian Institute for Nature Research.
- Bartonička, T. & Řehák, Z. (2004). Flight activity and habitat use of Pipistrellus pygmaeus in a floodplain forest. 68 (4): 365-375. doi: doi:10.1515/mamm.2004.036.
- Bartonička, T., Řehák, Z. & Andreas, M. (2008). Diet composition and foraging activity of Pipistrellus pygmaeus in a floodplain forest. 63 (2): 266-272. doi: doi:10.2478/s11756-008-0034-y.
- Bartonička, T., Bielik, A. & Řehák, Z. (2012). Roost Switching and Activity Patterns in the Soprano Pipistrelle, Pipistrellus pygmaeus, during Lactation. *Annales Zoologici Fennici*, 45: 503-512. doi: 10.5735/086.045.0605.
- Bartoničková, L., Reiter, A. & Bartonička, T. (2016). Mating and Courtship Behaviour of Two Sibling Bat Species (<i>Pipistrellus pipistrellus, P. pygmaeus</i>) in the Vicinity of a Hibernaculum. *Acta Chiropterologica*, 18 (2): 467-475. doi: 10.3161/15081109ACC2016.18.2.013.
- Beilke, E. A. & O'Keefe, J. M. (2023). Bats reduce insect density and defoliation in temperate forests: An exclusion experiment. *Ecology*, 104 (2): e3903. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/ecy.3903</u>.
- Borkin, K. M., O'Donnell, C. & Parsons, S. (2011). Bat colony size reduction coincides with clear-fell harvest operations and high rates of roost loss in plantation forest. v. 20.
- Bouvet, A., Paillet, Y., Archaux, F., Tillon, L., Denis, P., Gilg, O. & Gosselin, F. (2016). Effects of forest structure, management and landscape on bird and bat communities. *Environmental Conservation*, 43 (2): 148-160. doi: 10.1017/S0376892915000363.

- Brooks, M. E., Kristensen, K., van Benthem, K. J., Magnusson, A., Berg, C. W., Nielsen, A., Skaug, H. J., Maechler, M. & Bolker, B. M. (2017). glmmTMB Balances Speed and Flexibility Among Packages for Zero-inflated Generalized Linear Mixed Modeling. *The R Journal*, 9 (2): 378-400. doi: 10.32614/RJ-2017-066.
- Budenz, T., Heib, S. & Kusch, J. (2009). Functions of Bat Social Calls: The Influence of Local Abundance, Interspecific Interactions and Season on the Production of Pipistrelle (<i>Pipistrellus pipistrellus</i>) Type D Social Calls. *Acta Chiropterologica*, 11 (1): 173-182. doi: 10.3161/150811009X465794.
- Chaverri, G., Ancillotto, L. & Russo, D. (2018). Social communication in bats. *Biological Reviews*, 93 (4): 1938-1954. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/brv.12427.
- Chen, I. C., Hill, J. K., Ohlemüller, R., Roy, D. B. & Thomas, C. D. (2011). Rapid Range Shifts of Species Associated with High Levels of Climate Warming. *Science*, 333 (6045): 1024-1026. doi: 10.1126/science.1206432.
- Ciechanowski, M. (2015). Habitat preferences of bats in anthropogenically altered, mosaic landscapes of northern Poland. *European Journal of Wildlife Research*, 61 (3): 415-428. doi: 10.1007/s10344-015-0911-y.
- Collins, J. & Jones, G. (2009). Differences in Bat Activity in Relation to Bat Detector Height: Implications for Bat Surveys at Proposed Windfarm Sites. *Acta Chiropterologica*, 11: 343-350. doi: 10.3161/150811009X485576.
- Davidson-Watts, I. & Jones, G. (2006). Differences in foraging behaviour between Pipistrellus pipistrellus (Schreber, 1774) and Pipistrellus pygmaeus (Leach, 1825). *Journal of Zoology*, 268 (1): 55-62. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-7998.2005.00016.x</u>.
- Davidson-Watts, I., Walls, S. & Jones, G. (2006). Differential habitat selection by Pipistrellus pipistrellus and Pipistrellus pygmaeus identifies distinct conservation needs for cryptic species of echolocating bats. *Biological Conservation*, 133 (1): 118-127. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2006.05.027.
- Denzinger, A. & Schnitzler, H. (2013). Bat guilds, a concept to classify the highly diverse foraging and echolocation behaviors of microchiropteran bats. *Frontiers in physiology*, 4: 164. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2013.00164.
- Dietz, C. & Kiefer, A. (2016). Bats of Britain and Europe. London: Bloomsbury Publishing.
- Eid, T. (2001). Models for Prediction of Basal Area Mean Diameter and Number of Trees for Forest Stands in South-eastern Norway. *Scandinavian Journal of Forest Research*, 16 (5): 467-479. doi: 10.1080/02827580152632865.
- Eldegard, K., Syvertsen, P. O., Bjørge, A., Kovacs, K., Støen, O. G. & van der Kooij, J. (2021). *Pattedyr: Vurdering av trollflaggermus Pipistrellus nathusii for Norge*. Rødlista for arter 2021. Artsdatabanken. Available at: <u>https://artsdatabanken.no/lister/rodlisteforarter/2021/1428</u>.
- Erasmy, M., Leuschner, C., Balkenhol, N. & Dietz, M. (2021). Shed light in the dark How do natural canopy gaps influence temperate bat diversity and activity? *Forest Ecology and Management*, 497: 119509. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foreco.2021.119509.
- Esseen, P.-A., Ehnström, B., Ericson, L. & Sjöberg, K. (1997). Boreal Forests. *Ecological Bulletins* (46): 16-47.
- Floren, A., Linsenmair, K. & Müller, T. (2022). Diversity and Functional Relevance of Canopy Arthropods in Central Europe. *Diversity*, 14: 660. doi: 10.3390/d14080660.
- Ford, W. M., Menzel, M. A., Rodrigue, J. L., Menzel, J. M. & Johnson, J. B. (2005). Relating bat species presence to simple habitat measures in a central Appalachian forest. *Biological Conservation*, 126 (4): 528-539. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2005.07.003</u>.
- Frafjord, K. (2021). Activity patterns of the soprano pipistrelle Pipistrellus pygmaeus throughout the year in southern Norway. *BMC Zoology*, 6 (1): 1. doi: 10.1186/s40850-021-00065-x.
- Frey-Ehrenbold, A., Bontadina, F., Arlettaz, R. & Obrist, M. K. (2013). Landscape connectivity, habitat structure and activity of bat guilds in farmland-dominated matrices. *Journal of Applied Ecology*, 50 (1): 252-261. doi: 10.1111/1365-2664.12034.

- Frick, W. (2013). Acoustic monitoring of bats, considerations of options for long-term monitoring. *Therya*, 4: 69-78. doi: 10.12933/therya-13-109.
- Froidevaux, J. S. P., Zellweger, F., Bollmann, K. & Obrist, M. K. (2014). Optimizing passive acoustic sampling of bats in forests. *Ecology and Evolution*, 4 (24): 4690-4700. doi: 10.1002/ece3.1296.
- Götze, S., Denzinger, A. & Schnitzler, H.-U. (2020). High frequency social calls indicate food source defense in foraging Common pipistrelle bats. *Scientific Reports*, 10 (1): 5764. doi: 10.1038/s41598-020-62743-z.
- Graul, C. (2016). *leafletR: Interactive Web-Maps Based on the Leaflet JavaScript Library. R package version 0.4-0.* Available at: <u>http://cran.r-project.org/package=leafletR</u>.
- Grüebler, M. U., Morand, M. & Naef-Daenzer, B. (2008). A predictive model of the density of airborne insects in agricultural environments. *Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment*, 123 (1): 75-80. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agee.2007.05.001</u>.
- Hartig, F. (2022). DHARMa: Residual Diagnostics for Hierarchical (Multi-Level / Mixed) Regression Models. R package version 0.4.6. Available at: <u>http://florianhartig.github.io/DHARMa/</u>.
- Henriksen, S. & Hilmo, O. (2015). Norsk rødliste for arter 2015: Artsdatabanken, Norge.
- Horn, S., Hanula, J. L., Ulyshen, M. D. & Kilgo, J. C. (2005). Abundance of Green Tree Frogs and Insects in Artificial Canopy Gaps in a Bottomland Hardwood Forest. *The American Midland Naturalist*, 153 (2): 321-326.
- Humes, M. L., Hayes, J. P. & Collopy, M. W. (1999). Bat Activity in Thinned, Unthinned, and Old-Growth Forests in Western Oregon. *The Journal of Wildlife Management*, 63 (2): 553-561. doi: 10.2307/3802642.
- International Commission on Zoological Nomenclature. (2003). Opinion 2028 (Case 3073) Vespertilio pipistrellus Schreber, 1774 and V. pygmaeus Leach, 1825 (currently Pipistrellus pipistrellus and P. pygmaeus; Mammalia, Chiroptera): proposed designation of neotypes. *The Bulletin of Zoological Nomenclature*, 60 (1): 85-87.
- IUCN. (2022). *The IUCN Red List of Threatened Species*. Available at: <u>https://www.iucnredlist.org/</u> (accessed: 31 12).
- Jahelková, H., Horáček, I. & Bartonička, T. (2008). The advertisement song of <span class="genusspecies">Pipistrellus nathusii</span> (Chiroptera, Vespertilionidae): a complex message containing acoustic signatures of individuals. Acta Chiropterologica, 10 (1): 103-126. doi: 10.3161/150811008X331144.
- Jenkins, E., Laine, T., Morgan, S., Cole, K. & Speakman, J. (1998). Roost selection in the pipistrelle bat, Pipistrellus pipistrellus (Chiroptera : Vespertilionidae), in northeast Scotland. Animal behaviour, 56: 909-917. doi: 10.1006/anbe.1998.0858.
- Jones, G. & Barratt, E. M. (1999). Vespertilio pipistrellus Schreber, 1774 and V. pygmaeus Leach, 1825 (currently Pipistrellus pipistrellus and P. pygmaeus; Mammalia, Chiroptera): proposed designation of neotypes. *The Bulletin of Zoological Nomenclature*, 56 (3): 182-186.
- Jones, G., Jacobs, D., Kunz, T. H. & Racey, P. (2009). Carpe noctem: The importance of bats as bioindicators. *Endangered Species Research*, 8: 93-115. doi: 10.3354/esr00182.
- Jones, G. & Froidevaux, J. S. P. (2020). Soprano Pipistrelle Pipistrellus pygmaeus (Leach, 1825). In Hackländer, K. & Zachos, F. E. (eds) *Handbook of the Mammals of Europe*, pp. 1-25. Cham: Springer International Publishing.
- Jung, K., Kaiser, S., Böhm, S., Nieschulze, J. & Kalko, E. K. V. (2012). Moving in three dimensions: effects of structural complexity on occurrence and activity of insectivorous bats in managed forest stands. *Journal of Applied Ecology*, 49 (2): 523-531. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2664.2012.02116.x.
- Kalcounis-Rueppell, M. & Brigham, R. (1995). Intraspecific variation in wing loading affects habitat use by little brown bats (Myotis lucifugus). *Canadian Journal of Zoology-revue Canadienne De Zoologie - CAN J ZOOL*, 73: 89-95. doi: 10.1139/z95-011.

- Kalcounis-Rüppell, M. C., Psyllakis, J. M. & Brigham, R. M. (2005). Tree roost selection by bats: an empirical synthesis using meta-analysis. *Wildlife Society Bulletin*, 33 (3): 1123-1132.
- Kalko, E., Estrada-Villegas, S., Schmidt, M., Wegmann, M. & Meyer, C. (2008). Flying high Assessing the use of the aerosphere by bats. *Integrative and comparative biology*, 48: 60-73. doi: 10.1093/icb/icn030.
- Kalko, E. K. V. & Schnitzler, H. U. (1993). Plasticity in echolocation signals of European pipistrelle bats in search flight: implications for habitat use and prey detection. *Behavioral Ecology and Sociobiology*, 33 (6): 415-428. doi: 10.1007/BF00170257.
- Kalko, E. K. V. (1995). Insect pursuit, prey capture and echolocation in pipestirelle bats (Microchiroptera). *Animal Behaviour*, 50 (4): 861-880. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/0003-3472(95)80090-5</u>.
- Kartverket. (2022). Norgeskart. Available at: https://norgeskart.no.
- Kotila, M., Suominen, K. M., Vasko, V. V., Blomberg, A. S., Lehikoinen, A., Andersson, T., Aspi, J., Cederberg, T., Hänninen, J., Inkinen, J., et al. (2023). Large-scale long-term passive-acoustic monitoring reveals spatio-temporal activity patterns of boreal bats. *Ecography*, n/a (n/a): e06617. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/ecog.06617</u>.
- Krüger, F., Clare, E. L., Symondson, W. O. C., Keišs, O. & Pētersons, G. (2014). Diet of the insectivorous bat Pipistrellus nathusii during autumn migration and summer residence. *Molecular Ecology*, 23 (15): 3672-3683. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/mec.12547</u>.
- Kunberger, J. M. & Long, A. M. (2023). A Comparison of Bat Calls Recorded by Two Acoustic Monitors. *Journal of Fish and Wildlife Management*. doi: 10.3996/JFWM-22-028.
- Kunz, T. H. & Fenton, M. B. (2005). Types of Roosts. In *Bat Ecology*, pp. 4-44. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- Kusch, J., Weber, C., Idelberger, S. & Koob, T. (2004). Foraging habitat preferences of bats in relation to food supply and spatial vegetation structures in a western European low mountain range forest. *Folia Zoologica -Praha*-, 53: 113–128.
- Kusch, J. & Schmitz, A. (2013). Environmental Factors Affecting the Differential use of Foraging Habitat by Three Sympatric Species of Pipistrellus. *Acta Chiropterologica*, 15: 57-67. doi: 10.3161/150811013X667858.
- Lawrence, B. D. & Simmons, J. A. (1982). Measurements of atmospheric attenuation at ultrasonic frequencies and the significance for echolocation by bats. *J Acoust Soc Am*, 71 (3): 585-90. doi: 10.1121/1.387529.
- Lenth, R. V. (2023). *emmeans: Estimated Marginal Means, aka Least-Squares Means*. (Version R package version 1.8.5). Available at: <u>https://CRAN.R-project.org/package=emmeans</u>.
- Lima, S. L. & O'Keefe, J. M. (2013). Do predators influence the behaviour of bats? *Biological Reviews*, 88 (3): 626-644. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/brv.12021</u>.
- Loeb, S. C. & O'keefe, J. M. (2006). Habitat Use by Forest Bats in South Carolina in Relation to Local, Stand, and Landscape Characteristics. *The Journal of Wildlife Management*, 70 (5): 1210-1218.
- Loeb, S. C. & O'Keefe, J. M. (2011). Bats and Gaps: The Role of Early Successional Patches in the Roosting and Foraging Ecology of Bats. In Greenberg, C., Collins, B. & Thompson Iii, F. (eds) Sustaining Young Forest Communities: Ecology and Management of early successional habitats in the central hardwood region, USA, pp. 167-189. Dordrecht: Springer Netherlands.
- Lundy, M., Montgomery, I. & Russ, J. (2010). Climate change-linked range expansion of Nathusius' pipistrelle bat, Pipistrellus nathusii (Keyserling & Blasius, 1839). *Journal of Biogeography*, 37 (12): 2232-2242. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2699.2010.02384.x</u>.
- Maguire, D. Y., Robert, K., Brochu, K., Larrivée, M., Buddle, C. M. & Wheeler, T. A. (2014). Vertical Stratification of Beetles (Coleoptera) and Flies (Diptera) in Temperate Forest Canopies. *Environmental Entomology*, 43 (1): 9-17. doi: 10.1603/en13056.
- Michaelsen, T. C., Jensen, K. H. & Högstedt, G. (2014). Roost Site Selection in Pregnant and Lactating Soprano Pipistrelles (<i>Pipistrellus pygmaeus</i> Leach, 1825) at the Species Northern

Extreme: The Importance of Warm and Safe Roosts. *Acta Chiropterologica*, 16 (2): 349-357. doi: 10.3161/150811014X687305.

- Michaelsen, T. C. (2015). Finnes tusseflaggermus nord på Vestlandet? En teoretisk tilnærming. Fauna- Norsk Zoologisk Forenings tidsskrift, 68 (1).
- Middleton, N., Froud, A. & French, K. (2014). *Social Calls of the Bats of Britain and Ireland*. Exeter: Palagic Publishing.
- Middleton, N. E. (2006). A study of the emission of social calls by Pipistrellus spp . within central Scotland; including a description of their typical social call structure. *BaTML Publications*, 3.
- Milne, D. J., Fisher, A. & Pavey, C. R. (2006). Models of the habitat associations and distributions of insectivorous bats of the Top End of the Northern Territory, Australia. *Biological Conservation*, 130 (3): 370-385. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2005.12.031</u>.
- Montauban, C., Mas, M., Tuneu-Corral, C., Wangensteen, O. S., Budinski, I., Martí-Carreras, J., Flaquer, C., Puig-Montserrat, X. & López-Baucells, A. (2021). Bat echolocation plasticity in allopatry: a call for caution in acoustic identification of Pipistrellus sp. *Behavioral Ecology and Sociobiology*, 75 (4): 70. doi: 10.1007/s00265-021-03002-7.
- Morris, A. D., Miller, D. A. & Kalcounis-Rueppell, M. C. (2010). Use of Forest Edges by Bats in a Managed Pine Forest Landscape. *Journal of Wildlife Management*, 74 (1): 26-34. doi: 10.2193/2008-471.
- NIBIO. (2021). *Hogstklasser*. Available at: <u>https://www.nibio.no/tjenester/kilden/hogstklasser</u> (accessed: 16/05/2023).
- NIBIO. (2023). Skogressurskart (SR16).
- Nicholls, B. & A. Racey, P. (2006). Habitat selection as a mechanism of resource partitioning in two cryptic bat species Pipistrellus pipistrellus and Pipistrellus pygmaeus. *Ecography*, 29 (5): 697-708. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.2006.0906-7590.04575.x</u>.
- Norberg, U. M., Rayner, J. M. V. & Lighthill, M. J. (1997). Ecological morphology and flight in bats (Mammalia; Chiroptera): wing adaptations, flight performance, foraging strategy and echolocation. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society of London. B, Biological Sciences*, 316 (1179): 335-427. doi: 10.1098/rstb.1987.0030.
- Patriquin, K. J. & Barclay, R. M. R. (2003). Foraging by bats in cleared, thinned and unharvested boreal forest. *Journal of Applied Ecology*, 40 (4): 646-657. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2664.2003.00831.x</u>.
- Perry, R. W., Thill, R. E. & Leslie, D. M. (2007). Selection of roosting habitat by forest bats in a diverse forested landscape. *Forest Ecology and Management*, 238 (1): 156-166. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foreco.2006.10.008</u>.
- Pfalzer, G. & Kusch, J. (2003). Structure and variability of bat social calls: implications for specificity and individual recognition. *Journal of Zoology*, 261 (1): 21-33. doi: 10.1017/S0952836903003935.
- Plank, M., Fiedler, K. & Reiter, G. (2012). Use of forest strata by bats in temperate forests. *Journal of Zoology*, 286 (2): 154-162. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-7998.2011.00859.x</u>.
- Pye, D. (1980). Adaptiveness of echolocation signals in bats Flexibility in behaviour and in evolution. *Trends in Neurosciences*, 3 (10): 232-235. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0166-</u> <u>2236(80)80071-3</u>.
- R Core Team. (2021). *R: A language and environment for statistical computing*. Vienna, Autria: R Foundation for Statistical Computing. Available at: <u>https://www.R-project.org/</u>.
- Racey, P. A. & Swift, S. M. (1985). Feeding ecology of Pipistrellus pipistrellus (Chiroptera: Vespertilionidae) during pregnancy and lactation. I. Foraging behaviour. *Journal of Animal Ecology*, 54: 205-215.
- Rachwald, A., Bradford, T., Borowski, Z. & Racey, P. A. (2016). Habitat Preferences of Soprano
   Pipistrelle Pipistrellus pygmaeus (Leach, 1825) and Common Pipistrelle Pipistrellus
   pipistrellus (Schreber, 1774) in Two Different Woodlands in North East Scotland. *Zool Stud*, 55: e22. doi: 10.6620/zs.2016.55-22.

- RStudio Team. (2020). *RStudio: Integrated Development for R. RStudio*. Boston, MA: PBC. Available at: <u>http://www.rstudio.com/</u>.
- Ruchin, A. & Esin, M. (2021). Seasonal dynamics of Diptera in individual biotopes in the center of the European part of Russia. *Biosystems Diversity*, 29: 374-379. doi: 10.15421/012147.
- Russ, J. (2020). Nathusius's Pipistrelle Pipistrellus nathusii (Keyserling and Blasius, 1839). In
   Hackländer, K. & Zachos, F. E. (eds) Handbook of the Mammals of Europe, pp. 1-26. Cham:
   Springer International Publishing.
- Russ, J. (2021). Bat Calls of Britain and Europe: A Guide to Species Identification. Exeter: Pelagic Publishing.
- Russo, D. & Voigt, C. C. (2016). The use of automated identification of bat echolocation calls in acoustic monitoring: A cautionary note for a sound analysis. *Ecological Indicators*, 66: 598-602. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolind.2016.02.036</u>.
- Rydell, J., Bach, L., Dubourg-Savage, M.-J., Green, M., Rodrigues, L. & Hedenström, A. (2010). Bat Mortality at Wind Turbines in Northwestern Europe. *Acta Chiropterologica*, 12 (2): 261-274. doi: 10.3161/150811010X537846.
- Savilaakso, S., Johansson, A., Häkkilä, M., Uusitalo, A., Sandgren, T., Mönkkönen, M. & Puttonen, P. (2021). What are the effects of even-aged and uneven-aged forest management on boreal forest biodiversity in Fennoscandia and European Russia? A systematic review. *Environmental Evidence*, 10 (1): 1. doi: 10.1186/s13750-020-00215-7.
- Scott, S. J., McLaren, G., Jones, G. & Harris, S. (2010). The impact of riparian habitat quality on the foraging and activity of pipistrelle bats (Pipistrellus spp.). *Journal of Zoology*, 280 (4): 371-378. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-7998.2009.00670.x</u>.
- Springall, B. T., Li, H. & Kalcounis-Rueppell, M. C. (2019). The In-Flight Social Calls of Insectivorous Bats: Species Specific Behaviors and Contexts of Social Call Production. *Frontiers in Ecology* and Evolution, 7. doi: 10.3389/fevo.2019.00441.
- Statistisk Sentralbyrå. (2022). Nordre Follo (Viken). Available at: https://www.ssb.no/kommuneareal/nordre-follo (accessed: 28 10).
- Størkersen, Ø., Syvertsen, P. O. & Isaksen, K. (2010). *The Agreement on the Conservation of Populations of European Bats. National report 2010 on the implementation of the agreement in Norway.* Trondheim Eurobats.
- Surlykke, A., Futtrup, V. & Tougaard, J. (2003). Prey-capture success revealed by echolocation signals in pipistrelle bats (Pipistrellus pygmaeus). *Journal of Experimental Biology*, 206 (1): 93-104. doi: 10.1242/jeb.00049.
- Tena, E., de Paz, Ó., de la Peña, R., Fandos, G., Redondo, M. & Tellería, J. L. (2020). Mind the gap: Effects of canopy clearings on temperate forest bat assemblages. *Forest Ecology and Management*, 474: 118341. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foreco.2020.118341</u>.
- van Hoesel, W., Marzal, A., Magallanes, S., Santiago-Alarcon, D., Ibáñez-Bernal, S. & Renner, S. C. (2019). Management of ecosystems alters vector dynamics and haemosporidian infections. *Scientific Reports*, 9 (1): 8779. doi: 10.1038/s41598-019-45068-4.
- Vaughan, N. (1997). The diets of British bats (Chiroptera). *Mammal Review*, 27 (2): 77-94. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2907.1997.tb00373.x</u>.
- Verboom, B. & Huitema, H. (1997). The importance of linear landscape elements for the pipistrellePipistrellus pipistrellus and the serotine batEptesicus serotinus. *Landscape Ecology*, 12 (2): 117-125. doi: 10.1007/BF02698211.
- Verboom, B. & Spoelstra, K. (1999). Effects of food abundance and wind on the use of tree lines by an insectivorous bat, Pipistrellus pipistrellus. *Canadian Journal of Zoology*, 77 (9): 1393-1401. doi: 10.1139/z99-116.
- Verboom, B. & Huitema, H. (2010). The influence of treeline structure and wind protection on commuting and foraging common pipistrelles (Pipistrellus pipistrellus). *Lutra*, 53: 63-80.
- Vilas, R. A. (2016). Ecological and economical impact of Bats on ecosystem. *International Journal of Life Sciences*, 4 (3): 432-440.

Wickham, H. (2016). *ggplot2: Elegant Graphics for Data Analysis*: Springer-Verlag New York. Available at: <u>https://ggplot2.tidyverse.org</u>.

Wildlife Acoustics. (2022). *Kaleidoscope Pro Analysis* Available at: https://www.wildlifeacoustics.com/products/kaleidoscope-pro.

Zahn, A., Rottenwallner, A. & Güttinger, R. (2006). Population density of the greater mouse-eared bat (Myotis myotis), local diet composition and availability of foraging habitats. *Journal of Zoology*, 269 (4): 486-493. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-7998.2006.00081.x</u>.

## 7 Appendices

Site Number	Habitat Type	Longitude	Latitude
FF01	Canopy	59.67172	10.75566
	Open	59.67187	10.75553
FF02	Canopy	59.69589	10.75455
	Interior	59.69598	10.75425
5500	OR	59.69581	10.75481
FFU3	Canopy Interior	59.75812 59.75831	10.75956
	Open	59.75810	10.76001
FF04	Canopy	59.72195	10.71130
	Interior	59.72193	10.71168
	Open	59.72206	10.71096
FF05	Canopy	59.71337	10.71386
	Interior	59.71311	10.71392
	Open	59.71359	10.71314
FF06	Canopy	59.71643	10.68881
	Interior	59.71653	10.68875
	Open	59.71617	10.68890
FF07	Canopy	59.68034	10.80425
	Interior	59.68042	10.80441
	Open	59.68042	10.80361
FF08	Canopy	59.67624	10.73215
	Interior	59.67614	10.73172
	Open	59.67603	10.73217
FF09	Canopy	59.69189	10.68572
	Interior	59.69236	10.68561
	Open	59.69151	10.68621
FF10	Canopy	59.61194	10.72722
	Interior	59.61177	10.72689
	Open	59.61200	10.72681
FF11	Canopy	59.68329	10.76040
	Interior	59.68348	10.76080
	Open	59.68359	10.76067
FF12	Canopy	59.71892	10.73546
	Interior	59.71857	10.73563
	Open	59.71893	10.73600

 Table A1. Coordinates for the location of each habitat type, by site.



**Figure A1.** Map denoting the location of each of the 12 study sites, labelled with site numbers. Created using the Leaflet package (Graul, 2016) in R Studio (R Core Team, 2021; RStudio Team, 2020).

Firmware: 2.4.1	
UTC	+2:00
Gain	12 dB
16k high filter	Off
Sample rate	256 kHz
Min duration	1.5 ms
Max duration	None
Min trigger frequency	12 kHz
Trigger level	12 dB
Trigger window	3 s
Max length	15 s
Compression	None

 Table A2.
 Settings & Firmware for Song Meter SM4Bat Bioacoustics Recorder.



Figure A2. Steps of deployment for microphones in Canopy habitat via a pulley system.

Site number	Habitat type	Number of stems
FF01	Canopy Interior Open	6 23 12
FF02	Canopy Interior Open	5 8 9
FF03	Canopy Interior Open	23 28 28
FF04	Canopy Interior Open	11 9 3
FF05	Canopy Interior Open	22 19 0
FF06	Canopy Interior	39 49 2
FF07	Canopy Interior	2 10 18 10
FF08	Canopy Interior	10 17 8
FF09	Canopy Interior	49 31 5
FF10	Canopy Interior	43 54 38
FF11	Canopy Interior Open	20 15 10
FF12	Canopy Interior Open	17 24 7

Table A3. Number of stems measured within 100m<sup>2</sup> plot, at each detector site.

**Table A4.** Bats species included in the automatic classification process and whether they are found in Norway or Sweden. During manual acoustic analysis, only bat species known to reside in Norway were found.

Species	Resident country
Barbastella barbastellus	Norway, Sweden
Eptesicus nilssonii	Norway, Sweden
Eptesicus serotins	Sweden
Myotis alcathoe	Sweden
Myotis bechsteinii	Sweden
Myotis brandtii	Norway, Sweden
Myotis dasycneme	Sweden
Myotis daubentonii	Norway, Sweden
Myotis myotis	Norway, Sweden
Myotis nattereri	Norway, Sweden
Nyctalus leisleri	Sweden
Nyctalus noctula	Norway, Sweden
Pipistrellus nathusii	Norway, Sweden
Pipistrellus pipistrellus	Sweden
Pipistrellus pygmaeus	Norway, Sweden
Plecotus auritus	Norway, Sweden
Plecotus austriacus	Sweden
Vespertilio murinus	Norway, Sweden

**Table A5.** Signal parameters used to distinguish between bat calls and noise files inKaleidoscope Pro Analysis Software (Wildlife Acoustics, 2022).

Minimum/maximum frequency range Minimum/maximum pulse length Maximum inter-syllable gap Minimum number of pulses 8-120 kHz 2-500 ms 500 ms 2



**Figure A3.** Examples of *Pipistrellus* spp. behaviour displayed on a spectrogram viewed in Kaleidoscope Pro (Wildlife Acoustics, 2022). Example species = *Pipistrellus pygmaeus*. (A) Commuting behaviour. Evenly distributed FMqCF echolocation pulses, with FP > 50 kHz (B) Feeding behaviour. A feeding buzz containing the three distinct stages; searching (0.0 s - 1.1 s), approaching (1.1 s - 1.2 s), and terminal feeding buzz (1.25 s - 1.45 s). (C) Social behaviour. Echolocation, with intermittent Type D social calls (2.3 s - 3.9 s). All examples were taken from the study data.



Figure A4. Results from multicollinearity test performed for different proxies for forest density. Proxies included were: relascope sum, the predicted number of stems, number of stems, and basal area.



Figure A4. Results of zero-inflation test. Zero-inflation was found to be 90 %, due to many observation bouts containing zero bat passes.

	Estimate	Std. Error	Z	Р
Intercept	0.57802	0.48179	1.200	0.23025
Interior habitat	-0.40383	0.14732	-2.741	0.00612
Open habitat	0.25404	0.14350	1.770	0.07669
Feeding behaviour	-1.81577	0.15617	-11.627	< 2e-16
Social behaviour	-3.34195	0.18929	-17.656	< 2e-16
Interior habitat : Feeding behaviour	-1.64388	0.25209	-6.521	6.99e-11
Open habitat : Feeding behaviour	-0.05769	0.21139	-0.272	0.78492
Interior habitat : Social behaviour	-0.11286	0.28225	-0.400	0.68928

**Table A6.** Summary output of Type III Z-test results for the estimated relationship between *Pipistrellus* species behaviour (commuting, feeding, and social) and habitat type (Open, Interior, and Canopy).

**Table A7.** Summary output of Type III Z-test results for the estimated relationship between *Pipistrellus* spp. feeding behaviour and forest density (number of stems). The three habitat types were Open, Interior, and Canopy.

	Estimate	Std. Error	Z	Р
Intercept	-1.88513	0.88986	-2.118	0.0341
Interior	-0.75076	0.61101	-1.229	0.2192
Open	1.36431	0.54320	2.512	0.0120
Number of stems	0.02488	0.01438	1.731	0.0835
Interior : Number of stems	-0.07448	0.03083	-2.416	0.0157
Open : Number of stems	-0.12538	0.05027	-2.494	0.0126

**Table A8.** Summary output of Type III Z-test results for the estimated relationship between *Pipistrellus* spp. commuting behaviour and forest density (number of stems). The three habitat types were Open, Interior, and Canopy.

	Estimate	Std. Error	Z	Р
Intercept	0.581782	0.444259	1.310	0.19035
Open	0.157453 0.983620	0.224394 0.229053	0.644 4.294	0.51941 1.75e-05
Number of stems Interior : Number of stems	0.019105 -0.023924	0.008473 0.009873	2.255 -2.423	0.02414 0.01539
Open : Number of stems	-0.043376	0.013758	-3.153	0.00162

**Table A9.** Canopy heights for each study site in decimetres, and the associated standarddeviation. 1 dm = 10 cm. Information gathered from SR16 map data (NIBIO, 2023).

Site Number	Canopy Height (dm)	SD
FF01	243.22	±25.91
FF02	207.80	±24.48
FF03	214.02	±25.28
FF04	311.41	±28.25
FF05	245.08	±25.90
FF06	209.22	±25.61
FF07	197.68	±24.42
FF08	253.13	±25.41
FF09	219.25	±27.71
FF10	194.79	±24.88
FF11	227.40	±25.82
FF12	281.33	±27.3



Norges miljø- og biovitenskapelige universitet Noregs miljø- og biovitskapelege universitet Norwegian University of Life Sciences

Postboks 5003 NO-1432 Ås Norway